	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
March 21, 2016


	Committee Chair Dr. S. Amjad Hussain was present with Committee members Mr. Jeffrey C. Cole, Mr. Will Lucas, Mr. Gary P. Thieman, and Student Trustee Ms. Anna L. Crisp. Committee members Ms. Mary Ellen Pisanelli and Student Trustee Daniel D. Arendt were absent. Other Trustees who attended the meeting included Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh, Ms. Sharon Speyer, and Mr. Joseph H. Zerbey, IV.  Faculty representative Dr. Kristen Keith and Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke were also present.  ProMedica Partners Ms. Holly Bristoll and Arturo Polizzi were in attendance.  Other meeting attendees included Dr. Jamie Barlowe, Mr. John Barrett, Dr. Karen Bjorkman, Mr. Timothy Brakel, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Mr. David Cutri, Dr. Sharon Gaber, Dr. Patricia Komuniecki, Dr. Barbara Kopp Miller, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Ms. Vanessa McCray, Mr. Samuel McCrimmon, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Mr. David Morlock, Dr. Kaye Patten, Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Mr. Matthew Schroeder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Jason Toth, and Ms. Dakota Ulrich.

	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:00 p.m. by Trustee Hussain in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Dr. Hussain welcomed new UT Trustee Will Lucas to the meeting.  Mr. Lucas was appointed to the UT Board of Trustees by Governor Kasich on February 24, 2016 for an eight year term.

	WELCOME TO

NEW TRUSTEE


	Trustee Hussain requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the January 11, 2016 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Cole, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	The Faculty Senate report, Attachment 1, was presented by Dr. Kristen Keith, Associate Professor Economics and President Faculty Senate.

	FACULTY SENATE

REPORT

	The Graduate Council report, Attachment 2, was presented by Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Professor of Science Education and Director of Secondary Teacher Education in the Curriculum and Instruction Department of the Judith Herb College of Education/Graduate Council Chair.

	GRADUATE COUNCIL

REPORT



	Student Government Recording Secretary, Ms. Dakota Ulrich, provided an update about current Student Government activities.  She reported that the students are very excited that the Rocket Wheels Program has been launched.  This UT Bike Share Program was originally proposed by SG four years ago.  There are 50 bikes available at three locations on Main Campus as of this date. Plans are to extend this program to the Health Science Campus.
Student Government has also been working to extend library hours on campus until 2 a.m. on week nights.  

Student Government Vice President Ian Michalak has been circulating a petition to abolish taxes that students pay on textbooks.  Ms. Ulrich reported that 27 states have already passed a similar bill.  


	STUDENT GOVERNMENT REPORT

	Mr. John Barrett, Interim Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs, presented recommendations for Tenure and Promotion effective 2016-2017.  One individual was recommended for tenure only, 12 faculty members were recommended for tenure and promotion, and 14 were recommended for promotion.  Mr. Barrett reported that all individuals were vetted through the proper channels by many committees and individuals up through him and then the president.  Dr. Hussain requested a motion to approve the list of recommendations and forward it to the Consent Agenda at the April 18 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Thieman and approved by the Committee.

	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR TENURE

AND PROMOTION 2016-2017


	Dr. Barbara Kopp Miller, Associate Provost for Online Education, was invited to provide information to the Committee about the merger of three colleges.  The College of Adult and Lifelong Learning, UT Online, and YouCollege would be consolidated into one and called University College.  Dr. Kopp Miller reported that this new college would include approximately 60 employees and 2,500 students.  Currently, there are four advisory boards:  UT Online Advisory Board, Prior Learning Assessment Advisory Board, Alumni Affiliate, and CALL Advisory Board.  Departments and units that will be housed in this College were identified as:  Academic Affairs and Student Services; Academic Innovation, Military Affairs, and Testing Center; Compliance and Assessment; Off Campus and Workforce Development; University College Marketing; and, UT Online.  Dr. Kopp Miller displayed and explained an organization chart of the proposed University College.  The new University College has been organized to better serve students and will save money by consolidating administrative positions.  After a short discussion period, Committee Chair Hussain requested a motion to forward the proposed creation of University College to the full Board for approval at their April 18 meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Cole and approved by the remaining members of the Committee.
 
	CREATION OF UNIVERSITY COLLEGE


	Trustee Hussain adjourned the meeting at 1:30 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee
March 21, 2016
Since my last report to the Academic and Student Affairs Committee, Faculty Senate has had five meetings. We hosted Student Government Vice President, Ian Michalak, who asked us for our ideas and advice on how best to reduce textbook costs. We had an update on UT’s Diversity Plan (by Dr. Willie McKether), a report on the status of Rocket Innovations (by Drs. William Messer and Norman Rapino), and a presentation (by Shelly Drouillard) on the State’s experiential learning mandate which will require UT to make experimental learning available to all undergraduate students as part of the curriculum in their degree program. 

We have provided input on two reorganizations. The first is the proposed merger of the Colleges of Health Sciences and Social Justice and Human Service into a new College of Health and Human Services. That reorganization would also move the Department of Higher Education into the Judith Herb College of Education, and move the Department of Public Health from the College of Medicine to the proposed College of Health and Human Services.

The second is the reorganization of the University Libraries’ administrative structure, which is intended to streamline services and reporting lines across both campuses as well as provide parity for all Library Faculty members regardless of their campus location. For both, we endorsed the process used to gather input from those affected by the proposed changes as well as the attempt to build consensus for the proposed reorganizations.  

We endorsed a policy change that would reduce the minimum number of hours required for a baccalaureate degree from 124 to 120, and the maximum allowable hours to 126, unless there are licensing or accreditation requirements that call for more hours. I believe that you, the Board, will be asked to consider this policy change at a future meeting. 

We were active participants in the provost search. We have sent congratulations to Dr. Hsu and are looking forward to working with him on developing a strategic plan that will, among other things, focus on improving retention and graduation rates, and elevating UT’s reputation, especially in scholarship and grant funding. 

We have been charged to examine a large number of academic policies that have not been reviewed for many years. We completed our review of the incomplete and withdrawal policies and are working to finish up what we can before the end of the academic year. 

We collaborated with the Provost’s office and Research Council to revise the University of Toledo Centers and Institutes policy to cede the overview of university centers and institutes, which are defined as centers and institutes in which the primary focus is not research, to Faculty Senate. That policy has gone through the 30-day comment period. Our next step is to establish the procedures necessary to evaluate proposals make recommendations for approval and then set up a review process. 

In a previous report, I noted that last year Interim President Naganathan had restored a working relationship with the faculty. I am pleased to say that this year Dr. Gaber has restored shared governance. We welcome the restoration of our role and are working hard to fully participate in addressing the difficult issues that face the UT community. Both faculty and the administration understand shared governance means shared responsibility, and Faculty Senate is taking seriously its responsibility to keep the faculty informed on the various issues we face. For example, four members of the Executive Committee had several meetings with Interim Senior V.P. Lawrence Kelley on the FY2017 budget. We devoted time at two Senate meetings to update the Senators on the reasons for the budget cuts, the details of the assumptions used in developing the budget, and why this year’s budget process it is different. When Interim Senior V.P. Lawrence Kelley came to Senate, I believe he found we were well informed and able to ask higher level questions. 

This is the approach we are using with other issues. Rather than asking members of President Gaber’s administration to report to Senate, we’ve had our faculty representatives give the presentations. This includes reports on the status of the proposal to monetize parking, the status of the Master Plan and updates on UT’s response to the Governor’s Taskforce on Affordability and Efficiency.

I’ll end with the offer I’ve made in every report – if there is an issue you would like us to investigate or a question we could answer, please let us know. We are at your disposal. 

Respectfully, 

Kristen Keith, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Faculty Senate President

Attachment 2

Graduate Council Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

March 21, 2016
Curriculum review is a major activity for Graduate Council each spring. This year includes the review of all graduate courses for the new Graduate Course Catalog. Specifically, departments are updating course descriptions, pre- and co-requisites, and the semester offered for every graduate course. In addition, departments are identifying courses to be inactivated. All of these changes will be reviewed by Graduate Council's Curriculum Committee and submitted to Graduate Council for approval. To complete this work, Graduate Council may need to hold a special meeting or empower the Executive Committee to approve these changes during summer term. 

Graduate Council's Academic Programs and Regulations Committee is a new committee that is charged with serving as an advisory body to the regarding policies, procedures, and actions to promote academic standards. This committee has reviewed the current College of Graduate Studies (COGS) policies on Academic Dishonesty and Academic Grievance and is in the process of reviewing the COGS procedures for Academic Standards. 

Graduate Council is exploring the possibilities of undergraduate to graduate pipeline programs. Dean Komuniecki described the current programs which include ten internal programs and two programs with external partners (Lourdes University and University of Findlay). This report is available on the Graduate Council webpage. Graduate Council will examine an example program to better understand the process for developing additional pipeline programs at a future meeting. 

Graduate Council received an updated on graduate student health insurance. This report is available on the Graduate Council webpage. 

The Department of Environmental Sciences brought us into a conversation about professional development for graduate faculty advisors. Based on their positive experience with a faculty workshop they recommend training for all graduate faculty, support that is tailored to meet unique needs of programs, and a more inclusive set of graduate student expectations to be posted on the COGS website. I will be working with the University Teaching Center and the College of Graduate Studies to explore approaches for addressing these recommendations. 

Graduate Council is working with the University Assessment Committee to better understand the needs of graduate students. The UAC has shared with us their recommendations to the Provost and a summary of the data that informed their findings. Alana Malik and Chris Roseman will join us at our next meeting. 

Graduate Council will meet the new Executive Director of Rocket Innovations, Dr. Norman Rapino, at our meeting tomorrow. Dr. Rapino will talk with us about his ideas and activities for Rocket Innovations. 

We encourage everyone with an interest in graduate education to bring their ideas and questions to Graduate Council. 

Respectfully,

Rebecca M. Schneider, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Graduate Council Chair
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